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Dear Bishop

Mission and Pastoral Measure 2011
Proposals affecting all parishes within the deanery of Wigan
Proposed Pastoral Scheme

Following the publication of the draft Pastoral Scheme providing for

+  the termination of the team ministries established for the area of the
benefice of All Saints Wigan Team; and the area of the benefice of
The Chapelfields Team;

« the creation of seven new parishes (from the existing 29 parishes
which comprise the deanery of Wigan) of:
o Wigan Central
o Wigan East (Chapelfields)
o Wigan North East
o Wigan North West
o Wigan South
o Wigan Town Centre
o Wigan West;

the creation of a new benefice to be called “the Benefice of Wigan”
comprising the 7 new parishes (which shall remain distinct);

+  the establishment of a team ministry for the new benefice of Wigan;

and for:
. the cure of souls to be shared by a team rector and seventeen
team vicars;

. the appointment of fourteen of the team vicars;
. the housing arrangements for the team;
. the future patronage arrangements for the benefice

we received one hundred and thirteen representations against, ninety in
favour (five of which also express some concerns), three letters of
comment and one out of time letter against. Copies of all the
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correspondence received are enclosed. A list of the representors is
attached (see Appendix 1).

The draft Scheme carried the following footnote as part of the ‘diocesan
rationale’:

The deanery of Wigan has been discussing for the last 10 years how
it might ensure that its churches have an effective ministry across the
whole area, given 215t century challenges of limited finances and
clergy numbers.

Five years ago Wigan received around £1 million from the Church
Commissioners to fund the Transforming Wigan project, including a
team to help the deanery identify what changes would be necessary
to turn around the mission and financial strength of the deanery.

There are currently too many small parish organisations to maintain.
In order to remain committed to a presence in every community it is
necessary to change the way that “presence” is organised. The
proposed structure will resource a presence in every community and
give greater opportunity to grow the existing and plant new church
communities while enabling more shared leadership and more
efficient organisation of the church’s work across the deanery.

The Diocese of Liverpool has a policy to have larger parish
organisations responsible for multiple churches, and experience in
Wigan has also shown the need for central leadership at the deanery
level.

These changes support the national church agenda for Renewal &
Reform, and for nationwide simplification of burdensome church
structures. They are intended to help the churches of Wigan to be
more effective in their mission and ministry.

The Transforming Wigan Team, supported by diocesan officers, have
developed systems to make running this new structure as easy and
effective as possible.

Summary of the main points in the representations against the draft
Scheme

Many representors, particularly from the parishes of St Michael and All
Angels, Wigan, St Peter Hindley and St Aidan, Billinge (about 60% of
those who have identified their parish), have written against the
“Transforming Wigan” scheme sharing their concerns regarding, amongst
other things, the restructuring, the stress on clergy and the laity, mission,
finance, consultation, PCCs and churchwardens, the proposed patronage
plus other points and some ask “Where is God in these proposals?”



The Scoping Document

Some objectors say that the draft pastoral scheme is only part of the
picture and refer to the Scoping Document which they say was intended to
provide all the details of “how it is all going to work”. They say this
document has been written with very few lay people’s input and there is
still work in progress on several issues. Some feel that it is premature to
invite comments on the pastoral reorganisation before the Scoping
Document is finalised. Many feel that while the stated intention is to
reduce the number of structural levels within the Deanery, this would be
far from the case, with at least two (possibly three) more levels being
proposed than in the existing structure. Some point out that there would
be a disproportionate lack of lay representation — with parishioners feeling
all the authority and decision-making would be in the hands of the
ordained ministers. Furthermore, there is no evidence within the Scoping
Document to align it with the two broad outlines of the Transforming Wigan
initiative to show what is being proposed will actually deliver these
outcomes.

Proposals to create seven new parishes (from the existing 29
parishes), their geography and the PCC structures

Many of the objectors accept that something in Wigan has got to change
but say that the current draft Scheme is not the correct way of going about
it. They say that dismantling the current parish boundaries and making
seven larger parishes would just exacerbate the original issues. Several
say that their main cause of concern is the loss of the PCC system as they
know it where their PCC is responsible for running their own parish affairs
and financial matters. They say that having one PCC for a number of
churches seems an unnecessary complication and is likely to result in
employing people to do what is now being done on a voluntary basis. This
view is echoed by other objectors who say that merging four or five old
parishes under a single PCC would mean a dramatic reduction in PCC
members which might make achieving consensus simpler but would
reduce executive capability and the ability to respond quickly, and dilute
local democracy and accountability. They say that in future, assuming
local volunteers continue the day-to-day running of church buildings, they
would need to submit requests for work etc. upwards to the new “hub”
PCC for approval.

One representor asks that the constitution and ability to be a candidate for
the PCC be rethought. He sees no purpose of being on the electoral roll
or continuing with the Church of England when all rights have been
completely eroded and it has become undemocratic. He asks that it be
made clear whether elected PCC members speak for the members of the
parish. Further concern is expressed that the new PCCs will be totally
unrepresentative of the current parishes and are merely a method of
complying with Ecclesiastical Law with the main authority being in the
unelected hub leadership team. Similarly, at deanery level it is said that
the actual leadership and authority would be with the Wigan Church
Leadership team and its ability to co-opt other unelected members,



coupled with the proposed Joint Council, would make a mockery of the
need to have a Deanery Synod other than to comply with Canon Law.

Several objectors think that some of the boundaries of the new parishes
do not make sense. In particular, the proposed “Wigan Central hub” is
said to be in reality the unwieldy “Wigan either side of Central hub”. They
say the boundary is bizarre with a new larger parish/hub leaping across its
neighbours and ask that this anomaly should be redressed. Other
objectors say the restructuring appears to be based on relationships
between like-minded leaders rather than on what the parishioners want. it
also shows that the proposed groupings of existing parishes into the seven
new parishes has not been determined with any degree of logic, resulting
in piecemeal changes in the last couple of years, which may happen again
in the future as clergy move on. It is suggested that it would be better to
put this procedure on hold whilst the configuration of the new parishes is
determined on boundaries that will hopefully continue for several decades,
not several months or until the next clergy person chooses to move on.

Another objector says that the Wigan Town Centre hub incorporates a
parish (St Mark’s) that is, in fact, miles out of the town centre. She says
this unfortunately precludes it being seen as a “neighbour” of the other
three parishes in the hub.

The Churchwardens of St John the Evangelist, Hindley Green say that it
appears equitable for each of the seven proposed parishes (hubs) to have
a hub leader and an associate hub leader, but it is not as no consideration
has been given to the number of churches within the hubs as follows:
Central
Chapelfields
North East
North West
South
Town Centre
West
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They say that the ratio of clergy to churches varies from 1:1.5 in the West
Hub to 1:3.5 in the Chapelfields Hub which also has the second highest
electoral roll of the seven proposed new parishes. They say Chapelfields
therefore needs more team vicars than the smaller Hubs and although
these concerns have been raised the disparity persists. They say that as
their team vicar has to cover two services on a Sunday morning there is
little time to develop a relationship with him.

Concern is also expressed regarding bringing in the outlying churches
rather than just concentrating on the Wigan town churches. It is said that
each parish has its own particular characteristics, ethos and history, and it
is a mistake to think that one size fits all not only in governance but in
worship style.

A number also express dislike of the term “Hub” to descride the proposed
new parishes. One dislikes the purely geographical names proposed for



them and says they should include encompassing dedications such as
“The Redeemer”.

Mission and the Benefits (or not) of restructuring

Many representors say they were told that re-structuring would improve
efficiency, cut costs and create “many new worshipping communities”, but
that four years on they are yet to see those benefits, despite the massive
financial investment made. They say that every update published includes
optimistic statements and success stories. They question the recent
claims that over 1,000 people are now engaged in new worshipping
communities. Whilst these people may have been spoken to, and may
have shown interest, they ask whether they are they actively engaged in
new worshipping communities and, if so, where are they?

Several say that nothing is being said about the negative impact that the
restructuring is having on existing “traditional” worshipping communities.
They say if their fears prove to be well founded, not only will the project fail
to deliver on its promises, but their worshipping communities will have
been damaged beyond repair. Many say that the aim to try and bring
more young people into the Church seems to be having the opposite effect
and existing older parishioners are feeling very hurt and excluded. Others
‘say that mission would be more effectively promoted by building on the
work being done in existing parishes and congregations than by imposing
new structures.

Many objectors from St Michael and All Angels, Wigan say that
Transforming Wigan maintains that the traditional worship strategy is
“failing” and “broken”. They dispute this stating that their parish is
flourishing, there is a healthy bank balance and they are led by a well-
respected vicar, Stan Higginson. They say there is an excellent team of
churchwardens, PCC and a large band of volunteers. There are many
services and the building is in use most days of the week. They say St
Michael’s is a thriving community and requires no interference from those
that think they know better with an agenda that seems to take little note of
popular feeling.

Several say that the assumption that PCC members would be “freed up for
mission” and would wish to engage in evangelism is flawed. The required
skills sets are completely different, and individuals may not have the time
or inclination to do so.

Individual representors make the following points:-

One is not sure how many barriers have been broken down or what
boundaries they are crossing. Certainly, in the South Wigan hub she says
there has been very little creativity and across Wigan she sees very little
evidence of anything ground breaking in Youth ministry. She says they
seem to be attracting the same few young people, when they could be out
reaching disaffected youth.



Another says that she sees no working together at St Peters Hindley as
they have no help and see no vision for growth outside St Peters but just
decline. She says they have one full time vicar to seven churches and
without the help of retired Reverend Carol Close their local area would
have all collapsed. She says the plan in reality is nothing but shrinkage as
eventually churches will close, and parishioners will be lost, so the
monetary income that they say drastically needs to increase will be lost
also.

The PCC of Christ Church, Ince-in-Makerfield says that mission has been
very low on the agenda and there seems to have been no growth. It says
that so much effort has been put into the restructuring process that this
has got in the way of clergy playing the role they have been called to do.
In their opinion mission should have been done first to build up the
Church.

Another objector says that far from refreshing their traditional worshipping
communities this “hub and spoke” strategy will not result in the extra 1 in
10 disciples which the Team Wigan team envisage. She says that maybe
in the short term with designated people involving schools and colleges
across the Deanery they will find those disciples although she points out
that engaging young people through school and college has always been
the practice of clergy and teachers whether they are in church schools or
not.

Another says that the money should be spent on more good clergy to
energise their areas and then there will be more people involved with the
church.

One says that instead of starting from what is good and exists now, the
approach has been to invent a whole new untried system. When this has
happened in other fields, it seems obligatory to begin with a whole new set
of “buzz words”. Hence with transforming Wigan there are “missional

leaders”, “worship communities” etc. as if this new jargon validates the
process.

Many objectors say the new arrangements risk being autocratic stating
that one “old” parish church (Saint George’s) has been turned into a night
shelter and its PCC has resigned in protest at having their wishes over-
ruled. It is currently being managed by the transformation team.

Other objectors say that the “new” structure fails to mention the many local
volunteers they depend upon to maintain their churches, to look after the
everyday running of the church, make sure all churches are covered and
prepared for, to organise and run fund-raising events. They say that if
they withdraw their support maintenance will suffer and they will lose the
income from those events.



Clergy and lay ministers

Many representors are concerned about the falling number of stipendiary
clergy in the deanery and many from Billinge and St Peter, Hindley think
that the loss of their own priest has led to a fall in their previously thriving
congregations. Some associate this with the Transforming Wigan project
and the identification of clergy with “Hubs” although one acknowledges
that at Hindley the two are not connected. Many ask for their own vicar
again saying that there is no pastoral care as such and they feel they have
no one to confide in.

Many are concerned that this means that the full-time stipendiary clergy
are losing contact with their parishioners as they have to conduct multiple
services on Sundays and have no time to speak to members of the
congregation afterwards. One points out that churches especially on the
outskirts of Wigan are not close together. They say that clergy are
becoming managers and no longer have the time to engage in pastoral
work and are unable to apply the theological and pastoral training which
they have received. Several objectors say that they have had no clergy
presence at any of their regular evening services for the last two years,
others say that is has been decreed that priests move around from parish
to parish to celebrate Holy Communion, solemnise marriages, or officiate
at the service of baptism and it is really anyone’s guess as to the identity
of the person who has been allocated to this duty. One says that he read
in the Church Times that if a Church does not have a Vicar then the
Church will die. Many objectors believe that the point of a parish priest is
to act as a point of contact for all spiritual and community matters,
someone who is involved at every stage of a congregant’s life, christening
them, confirming them, marrying them, and presiding over the funerals of
a loved one. An appointed parish priest lives within the parish, has an
open door to visiting parishioners with spiritual issues, and leads
community initiatives to bring both religious and non-religious communities
together.

They say that much of the worship and pastoral care previously led or
undertaken by the clergy is now carried out by lay ministers who they
consider are not sufficiently well trained for these roles and often don't
have the time to visit people in need. One says that trying to
accommodate pastoral care by the use of lay people does not take into
account the fact that the church in Wigan consists, in the majority of
parishes, of an aged congregation. He and others, believe that each
parish needs a figurehead to identify with, not someone who is seldom
seen in the parish. Several suggest that this lack of spiritual guidance is
reflected in the fact that congregations have dwindled, services have been
cancelled and Baptism applications are at an all-time iow. Another objector
says that funerals are often having to be undertaken by Lay Readers who
haven’t even know the bereaved families. This view is echoed by others
who say that the non-ordained should not be given funerals to officiate at
as this is reducing the status of the clergy and reducing the importance of
the burial service. They feel that if the pastoral care of the people they aim
to serve is impoverished the evangelistic outreach would suffer. They



hope it is not too late to look at the issues again and reconsider the
number of full-time stipendiary clergy and their roles.

Many are also concerned that the amount of work for the reduced number
of clergy and being carried out by Readers is causing many of them to
suffer from stress and “burn-out”, one to the extent of saying that their
lives are literally at risk. One gives as an example that lay ministers are
taking the non-Eucharistic parts of services at Billinge with priests only
taking the Eucharist because of the strain on their voices. Some say that
this has caused a number of clergy to retire or resign and leave the
deanery and that it will make it difficult to attract new clergy.

However, others also attribute this in part to some not being comfortable
with the ethos and style of ministry of TWig. One says that many of the
clergy were doing valuable work in their parishes (some flourishing and
growing) but this work was not appreciated if it did not fit in with the mould
of Tim Montgomery (The Deanery Missioner) and consequently they have
moved elsewhere, where they can still exercise their pastoral skills and do
the work for which they were ordained. Many say their loss is a
considerable blow which has had a negative impact well beyond the
particular parishes directly affected. One representor says that
replacements selected to date, committed as they unquestionably are, all
profess to have the same mindset as the new regime.

These views are endorsed by one of the current clergy, who is herself
about to leave, who says that the clergy race in and out of different
churches/worshipping communities to preside and baptise, not building
relationships, ignoring pastoral issues and hoping lay leaders can pick up
the pieces. She says some lay leaders are receiving training and being
licensed but many are exhausted, under-resourced and poorly supported.
She thinks local pastoral issues are becoming difficult to manage and that
safeguarding could become a bigger issue. She says that whilst the focus
on mission is crucial, the pressure to plant new worshipping communities
will lead to more stress and burnout in clergy and laity.

Another objector says the Scheme can be rescued if people gain credible
reassurance that ordained clergy, and not laity, will lead them on their
journey and provide the pastoral care they expect. She says that the laity
could be trained to be the new-level managers. Another objector asks
what is happening regarding patronage. She asks who is to interview and
appoint the new clergy and whether the individual parishes have a say in
the matter or is it the hub that has the control?

Churchwardens

Several existing churchwardens say that they wrote to you with their
concerns, expressing their unhappiness at the proposals and that their co-
operation will be withdrawn if any of the schemes are attempted to be
introduced. They explained how they know everything about their own
church building and by working together they can keep the building in
good repair, plan for reorganisation, restoration or reordering.



Maintenance will always be fully under control. They are seriously
concerned that having a deputy warden cannot replace this, because they
will not have the responsibility and ability to make decisions and will be
responsible to wardens who will not always appreciate what they are being
asked.

An individual objector points out that each new parish will only appoint a
small number of churchwardens. For the Wigan East (Chapelfields) parish
this would mean that only two wardens are appointed to represent an area
that currently encompasses a congregation of seven parishes. This
objector says it will be impossible for just two people to adequately
represent the views of all of the laity spread across an area of this size,
and they will be over-stretched in their responsibility to remain legally
responsible for the property and goods in all seven churches.

Another objector says the proposals underestimate the work that existing
Church Wardens (as the Bishop's Officer) do, how important their role is,
and how many of them are required in order to properly serve the number
of parishes. They say the concept of “Assistant Wardens” may not work in
practice. A current churchwarden says that the job for the new role of
“assistant church warden” is the same as her current role but without the
support of a local PCC who are elected by the current congregation. She
says as assistant wardens they would have to report to the Hub PCC and
it is not clear what the local church meeting would need to be, as it seems
that sidespeople and wardens would make up the grouping. Some think
there would be a reluctance to take on the Assistant Churchwarden role.

Finances

Some of the objectors say that the main aim of the proposals is to make
cost savings.

There is great concern regarding the future financial arrangements. St
Michael and All Angels PCC says that taking “old parish” funds and
centralising them is controversial and its parishioners are outraged that
money donated over the years will now be used to bail-out others and it is
already seeing a resultant reduction in donations, and legacies. It also
says that whilst designated funds and donations for specific items is to be
honoured, the “new” parish PCC will have to prioritise expenditure on
other items; and the “old parishes” may find that their projects cannot be
funded, even though they had raised the money in the first instance. This
concern is echoed by many others who question why they should
fundraise for their church for it all to go into one pot. They emphasise that
the proposals are upsetting a lot of parishioners and many will cease
attending or reduce their giving and that some who were intending to give
legacies are changing their wills as they had wanted to leave money to
“their” church and not to a general pot. Others say that funding coming into
their Churches is already falling, gift aid is down, donations are falling,
parish giving is being cancelled, the funding is drying up. Many say that
when people donate money to a church, they expect that money to be
used within the church, not shared with other churches, potentially



resulting in some churches being granted more funding than others by a
central finance office.

A further concern for some is the lack of information regarding the future
funding arrangements in the reorganisation. One objector believes that
financing for the new Wigan Benefice would be centralised, with each
church within the new parishes having to share finances (including
donations) and submit claims to a central office for money to pay for
individual church repairs and events. Another says that originally there
was to be deanery account, but this has now changed to each hub having
its own accounts with different accounts from each Church going into one
account. Some say that each church will have a petty cash system for
many volunteer-dependent services, such as church cleaning, gardening,
flower arrangements, refreshments, fund-raising and social events but
nothing is clear about this. Switching to the “new PCCs” paying via
centralised electronic means would create unnecessary work and be
impractical as it would require church accounts to be connected to the
internet and the cloud and that not every church has this facility. One
representor says that he has received an email stating that a budget for 5
years does exist but has not been shared with parishes as it may raise too
many questions!

Another objector expresses concern over the accounting records of the
“hubs” although assurance has been given that accounting records would
be produced not only at new “hub” level but also at “old” parish level. He
says the individual churches need to be able to clearly see how much
money was being raised and spent at “old parish” level. Whilst
appreciating the Christian responsibility for each Church to help out other
more needed churches, in the end, sadly, they do need to ensure each
church is viable and if they do not fully account for all receipts and
payments at “old parish” level then they risk closing 6 or 7 churches
because 2 or 3 of them are not viable.

Another objector points out that it was proposed that a pool of organists all
receive the same fee, irrespective of experience or qualifications. He asks
what research has been done and what about the recommended fees
drawn up by the Incorporated Society of Musicians in consultation with the
Royal School of Church Music and The Royal College of Organists? He
says he has not wish to be part of a pool of travelling organists if that is
what is envisaged as the whole endeavour sounds cumbersome, ill-
advised and unnecessarily expensive. He asks what happened to the
“less cumbersome” organisation that is talked about?

The PCC of St Michael and All Angels and others are concerned about the
deanery funding. The PCC states that good governance dictates that
aspirational (deficit) budgets indicate fiscal failure and yet “old parish”
debts total some £556,000 across the deanery. It understands (from
correspondence with you) that some of this has been matched off against
the Deanery’s accumulated Mission and Growth Fund but that £183,000
has been written off by the Diocese. It says that as the Mission and
Growth Fund was itself raised by the deanery this has in effect been met

10



by the other parishes and this is resented by those of them who have
consistently paid in full. Others are concerned that the parish share is set
to rise and they say that if the deanery was in high financial difficuities in
the beginning, due to unpaid parish share, when all these changes and
costs result in less parishes paying their full parish share, then they will
then be in more financial difficulties!

A number of objectors are concerned about the cost of paid staff at
Deanery or Hub level envisaged in the proposed arrangements. An
existing churchwarden lists these as Team Rector, Core Services
Manager, Finance Officer, Funeral Coordinator, part time funeral
coordinator, grants coordinator (fund raiser) and at least seven part time
administrators (one for each hub). She also suggests that on top of these
are the traditional volunteer posts whose new work covering several of the
old parishes will probably require some kind of remuneration to attract the
right kind of person, treasurers and churchwardens for example. Another
objector questions the rationale behind having to employ an accountant,
should the proposed reorganisation take place, when presently each
Church has an unpaid Treasurer to deal with its finances. She also
questions paying for four Archdeacons within the Diocese where there
was previously only two and also paying for Tim Montgomery when
finance is tight.

One of the clergy states that there is no clear budget for this Scheme and
that the salaries may be met by a grant in the first year, but there is no
clear plan as to how this shortfall, which will only grow bigger, be
sustained into the future. In his view it would be better to spend any extra
money on stipendiary clergy, rather than on unnecessary levels of
bureaucracy.

Increased bureaucracy and representation on PCCs

Many believe that Transforming Wigan is just creating more bureaucracy.
They say that there will be two (or possibly three) additional layers (with a
Joint Council at benefice level and local committees at congregational
level as well as the PCCs at Hub level).

They reiterate that the new structure sees a new layer of management
where people get a salary for work which is presently being done on a
voluntary basis.

As well as the concerns over the bureaucracy around finances, outlined
above, another major area of concern relates to the arrangements for
funerals. A representor questions why funerals are to be organised by a
paid person rather than being dealt with efficiently and sensitively by
volunteers within the church community. Concern is expressed regarding
the impersonality of funerals being sorted out centrally which will result in
the church being seen as even more impersonal and unpastoral than it
currently is. Several say that at several recent funerals within the Wigan
East parish grieving families have not known which priest would conduct
funerals until the very last minute and it has then been a priest who is
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unknown to the congregation and has never met the families. As a close
family member organises funerals at a local funeral parlour the objector
says that he has seen first-hand the stress that has been caused to
families by the uncertainty resulting from the long waits to find a priest who
is available to conduct a funeral because of the reduced number under the
pastoral scheme.

In a similar vein another objector points out that it was proposed that a
pool of organists all receive the same fee, irrespective of experience or
qualifications. and the recommended fees drawn up by the Incorporated
Society of Musicians. He says he has not wish to be part of a pool of
travelling organists if that is what is envisaged as the whole endeavour
sounds cumbersome, ill-advised and unnecessarily expensive. He asks
what happened to the “less cumbersome” organisation that is talked
about?

Some are concerned that there will be too few lay representatives on the
new PCCs and that decision making will be dominated by the clergy and
hub leadership teams. One objector notes that members of the new hub
PCCs will have only a 3 year tenure to allow more people to participate.
He believes that this attempt to “give everybody a chance” would mean no
continuity or retention of experience.

Churchmanship and parish identity

A number of representors have concerns about their parish identity and
churchmanship tradition under the proposed new arrangements. Several
say that Wigan is a town with a High Church tradition and that the ethos of
TWig and the background of many of the new clergy being appointed to
the deanery is Evangelical and that they need to call on retired clergy for
alternative forms of worship. St Michael's PCC says it is a traditional yet
inclusive congregation that places high value on celebrating the Eucharist
(at least) every Sunday and not having it would be unacceptable. Others
are also concerned about the reduction in Eucharistic services and say
that these in some Hubs these are now held by rotation in different
churches. Lack of transport means that many elderly worshippers do not
travel to other churches but they are reluctant to attend non-Eucharistic
services at their own church. One objector says there are enough clergy to
offer a Eucharist in every church every week with staggered timings.
Another objector asks whether if St Michael’s did not have a dedicated
priest whether all services presently offered would be supported, including
BCP?

Several objectors are concerned about the loss of their church’s identity.
St Catherine Scholes’ PCC says the churchmanship at St Catharine’s has
always been extremely “low” and unique in their experience within the
town. They say they would not be comfortable attending services in other
“higher” churches and would not do so. St Elizabeth Aspull's PCC says the
parish’s background is about local history, local values and identity; which
it feels is being lost. One objector from St Aidan’s, Billinge says its church
no longer holds the spiritual certainty that once permeated throughout the

12



parish. It would appear that the Transformation has achieved an
unexpected effect of fragmentation. Others say that Billinge has its own
distinct identity. Billinge people do not see themselves as from Wigan,
many of them come from St Helens and Liverpool to have not readily
engaged with Transforming Wigan. They say that the larger part of
Billinge is in the St Helens local government area. Their schools are
governed by and the majority of their children go to secondary schools in
St Helens so do not benefit from any input to Wigan secondary schools
from Transforming Wigan.

Others say that the differences in churches should be recognised and
encouraged as they are all different as human beings. One says that
some churches are more traditional than others and some are more
relaxed and possible more evangelical. She thinks that for some churches
the new approach and vision will work, and the changes will be embraced.
However, one peg does not fit every hole and her worry is that if this
reorganisation goes ahead there will be a real decline in the numbers of
church members.

Another objector believes in this changing world, people are looking for
stability, for peace, for comfort. She says youngsters are turning towards
traditional and familiar worship — cathedral congregations are growing —
choral evensong is popular. She questions whether it is wise to brush
aside centuries of accumulated tradition.

Some say that they never asked to join in with this reorganisation and

suggest that these changes should have been tried with churches who
wanted to be involved and then if successful, other churches could be

invited to join in later.

Consultation, Communication and “Top-down” reorganisation

Many objectors are concerned about what they see as the “Top-Down”
imposition of the Transforming Wigan project. Some say that Tim
Montgomery turned up and announced that their churches were broken,
churches would close, and it was their fault. One points out that he started
making changes in the deanery before visiting all the churches. She
thought he would have wanted to assess each Church before making any
changes, since every church is different, with different needs, strengths
and weaknesses.

Some say that they were initially enthusiastic about One Church Wigan
and it could have worked but with the dictatorial attitude of Church Wigan
telling parish members at meetings what they intend to do and not
listening to their concerns it's no wonder that they are now against it going
ahead. Some say that many of those leading the Project are from outside
the Wigan area and have a patronising attitude. Many say they want the
Commissioners to be aware of the extent and strength of opposition that
the current proposals of the Transforming Wigan project has engendered
amongst so many of the stalwarts of their local churches.
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Many objectors strongly feel that their earlier questions have not been fully
answered and during the “consultation “ process they were told that “this is
a consultation, not a vote” and that “opting out is not an option”. They feel
that although their comments have been noted they are actually being
disregarded and fear that the transformation will de-motivate the majority
of the existing communities and have a negative impact on worshipper
numbers and viability of “old” parishes. One who attended nearly all the
consultation meetings felt that it was evident that if members of a
congregation did not possess the required gifts of leadership, evangelism
and outreach and were in their twilight years and felt they would be able to
worship under another denomination then these were acceptable collateral
damage. In his view the presentations gave many reasons to go and very
few to stay. Another objector says that the so-called consultation evenings
have been poorly attended for a whole range of reasons e.g. location,
work commitments, other church activities etc. She says it would be much
better to information congregations on a Sunday before/after worship
when the majority of people are present.

An objector from the proposed Wigan East (Chapelfields) parish says they
were told by the Reverend David Brooke (Team Rector of the Chapelfields
Team and Hub-leader designate) that if the majority of a church’s
congregation disagree with the proposal then the church would have no
option but to leave the Church of England communion at the point of the
proposal becoming church law. They were also told that the objectives
raised were factually incorrect and that they did not understand what the
proposals were trying to achieve. They say it is unacceptable to be given
such an ultimatum.

One representor says that formal notice of the draft Scheme was not
displayed at one church, as is the required, and suggests that the vicar
concerned supports the restructuring and assumes his flock are of the
same mind.

A number of representors say that Tim Montgomery has encouraged
those in favour of the Scheme to make representations and provided a
template for them to do so but no such encouragement of assistance has
been offered to those who oppose it.

Others say that the reorganisation proposals are consuming too much
time and energy and causing distress and dissension rather than
promoting unity.

Churches

While some think that there are too many churches in Wigan and that
some should close, others express concern that their church may be more
likely to close if the draft Scheme proceeds. Several objectors state that
the congregation at St Catharine’s, Scholes has plummeted alarmingly
over the past two years since they were informed at the AGM in 2018 that
their church would close in the next two years or so.
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Some express anxiety about the future of St Aidan'’s, Billinge and say that
the reduction in statutory services being held there has not been properly
authorised.

Those from St Peter, Bryn are concerned that their “Oasis” church in a
rented shop, which they set up after their church building was closed, will
not be continued when the three-year lease expires. The Reverend Sian
Gasson says that St Peter's worship in a school on Sundays and in the
shop midweek and if it does not continue they will have no base for
midweek meetings, to draw the community in or to reach out in mission. In
this hub/new parish, she worries that this one group of people who have
tried to do things differently, literally in a shop front, could be “punished”
for trying to be creative without a building. She is concerned that the sale
proceeds from St Peter’s will be used elsewhere in the Hub.

Another member of Bryn asks that those worship communities who fail to

meet the criteria laid down not be dismissed out of hand and suggests the
hub team look at Oasis, Bryn and see what it has achieved. Numbers on

electoral rolls do not dictate importance and should not mean one church

being recognised above others.

Several refer to the recent closure of St George’s church for worship, at
short notice and with no opportunity for a final service, so that it can be
used as a night-shelter which they say was imposed by the Leadership
Team against the wishes of the PCC, whose members have all resigned
as a result leaving the building to be run by the Transformation Team.

Other issues

Other representors raise various concerns.

A few question the legal basis for these proposals as they say the Wigan
parishes were created by an Act of Parliament and question whether they
can be changed without another.

A parishioner from Highfield fears the loss of their parish hall.

One objector says they have a school with over 400 pupils that seems to
have been overlooked in all the plans and other objectors express

concerns that the schools should be included in the plans.

One objector stresses the need for all churches to be kept open not just on
Sundays but to have an open-door policy.

Another says that a great, largely untapped opportunity exists to further
God'’s kingdom by working more closely with churches of other
denominations and that Transforming Wigan has failed to exploit these
opportunities.

One of the clergy says that Transforming Wigan could be so much more;
something that would carry Christ's message into the 21%t century and
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beyond, something different, something bold, something audacious,
something exciting and most of all something filled with the grace and love
of Christ. Instead the proposals are unimaginative reimagining of nothing
more than already exists in Wigan.

One representor says that if it is not possible for every church to have its
own vicar then if there are two vicars for each district they should reside in
the two largest former parishes. One from St Aidan, Billinge says that both
of the Hub clergy would reside at the far end of the Hub.

Summary of the main points in the representations of those largely in
favour of the draft Scheme but who still have concerns

The Lay Chair of Ormskirk Deanery says that although he supports the
draft Scheme in general, the Archdeacon of Wigan and West Lancashire
should be a member of the patronage board. He says this is a vital role
for the archdeacon given the remit of that office in the Diocese of Liverpool
pertaining to appointments and for a patronage board that is as
wonderfully diverse as it is.

He also says that there is a separate scheme being prepared relating to
the benefices of Upholland and the benefice of Saint Michael and Al
Angels, Dalton. He says there is no enthusiasm with the interested parties
to retain the link with an incumbent of Wigan on the patronage board and
says it would be preferred if the position could be occupied by an
incumbent of a parish in the Ormskirk Deanery.

The PCC of St Catharine’s, Scholes say it supports the proposals but has
reservations with regard to the number of clergy around the Deanery as
they are stretched to the limit. They say that lay ministry is being actively
encouraged and new lay leaders being developed but are aware that
present clergy numbers fall short of what is needed and they feel that they
have a duty of care to and for each other, both clergy and lay, and the
more resources are stretched the more difficult that becomes.

The vice-chair of St Andrew’s PCC, Springfield says she supports the
scheme but is appalled that the Wigan Family Welfare have been asked to
leave their premises at St Catherine’s House, Scholes to make room for
Transforming Wigan. She believes that Wigan Family Welfare which offers
help and support to vulnerable adults and children is surely part of One
Church Wigan.

Although in favour one lady says that there has been so much delay in
starting the project that at some point it might be decided that it is no
longer financially viable and the church must close. She also says that
clergy are stretched to a maximum at present and although the local
missional leaders do their best to provide the necessary services the
people like to see “our vicar or curate” as often as possible.

Whilst in favour of the Scheme one representor says that some funeral
directors have been good working relations with parish, know who to
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